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Dear Members and Friends of the RSL Hellenic Sub-Branch 
 

This year, our focus will be on this year’s Centenary Commemoration of the Gallipoli 

World War I Campaign. As a young Nation 100 years ago, Australia sent its finest 

young men to fight in Europe and in the Middle East. Our Branch Secretary Major Terry 

Kanellos will travel to Lemnos Island Greece and Gallipoli to attend the 

commemoration ceremonies. Trip details will appear in the next edition of Apostratos.  
 

In this edition of the Returned Soldier “Apostratos” Newsletter, we are proud to feature 

two high achieving Australian Naval Officers of Hellenic background - Lieutenant 

Commander Jason Grivas and Lieutenant Commander Andrea Argirides.                              
 

 

 
 

Steve Kyritsis, President 
 

 

 

 
 

 

Lieutenant Commander Jason Grivas during the 2015 Australia Day Ceremony in Melbourne 
 

Continued on page 2 
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26
th

 January 2015 Australia Day Ceremony in Melbourne - Continued from page1 
 

Guard Commander, Lieutenant Commander Jason Grivas of the Royal Australian Navy HMAS Cerberus, leads the 

Tri-Service Royal Guard during the Australia Day Ceremony held at the Town Hall in Swanston St Melbourne. The 

Australian Defence Force provided a Tri-Service Royal Guard of Honour for the Australia Day Celebrations held at 

the Town Hall on Monday 26th January 2015. Governor of Victoria, The Honourable Alex Chernov AC QC 

inspected the Tri-Service Royal Guard and Royal Australian Navy Band Detachment. He was escorted by 

Lieutenant Commander Jason Grivas.  

 

 

Date Milestones and Past Events 
13

th
 December 2014 Hellenic Sub branch Christmas function. The event was a great success. 

Sunday  

8
th

 February 2015 

Hellenic Sub branch visit to the Australian Ex-Prisoners of War Memorial in 

Ballarat Victoria 

19
th

 February 2015 Milestone - The bombing of Darwin that first occurred on the 19
th 

Feb 1942. 

A large crowd attended a wreath Laying Ceremony at the Melbourne Shrine of 

Remembrance. The bombing of Darwin was the dawn of a new and frightening 

era in wartime Australia. 

8
th

 March 2015 Annual General Meeting of the Hellenic Sub-Branch 

 

 

Date Future Events   
25

th 
 March 2015 Greek National Day 

25
th

 April 2015 Anzac day – 100 year commemoration of the first ANZAC force landing 

Sunday 3
rd

 May 2015 

 

Mothers Day function at the Sub-Branch. All members and friends are invited. 

Lots of food, drinks and great traditional music by popular DJ George 

Dalaras………..only $35 

 

 

The Hellenic Sub branch visit the Australian Ex-Prisoners of War Memorial in Ballarat 
 

On Sunday 8
th

 February 2015, 50 members and friends of our sub branch attended The Australian Ex-Prisoners of 

War Memorial in Ballarat Victoria in response to an invitation received from the Memorial Trustees. On behalf of 

our Sub-Branch, President Steve Kyritsis and committee member Con Katsambanis laid a wreath to remember those 

Australians, including Greek Australians, who became Prisoners of War during the Wars of the 20th Century. 
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   The Memorial acknowledges the hardship, deprivation, brutality, starvation and disease endured by Prisoners of 

War during their capture and the scars many continued to endure upon their repatriation to Australia. 
  
 

Located in the magnificent Ballarat Botanical 

Gardens, the Memorial is a place to remember 

those 8,600 Prisoners of War that died in 

captivity and remain buried on foreign 

shores. More than 35,000 names of ex-POWs 

are etched on the 130 metre long Memorial 

granite wall. 29 Greek-Australians were 

captured as Prisoners in World War II, 10 of 

which died in captivity. 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

2014 Christmas Raffle Winners  
 

Congratulations to the following winners 

of the raffle which was drawn at our 

Christmas function:-  

 

1
st
 prize - Mr P. Yiannoudes (#1376)  

2
nd

 prize – Mr T. Spanos (#1156) 

3
rd

 prize - Mr A. Yannacaros (#1361)  

4
th 

Prize - Mr C. Polentas (#0979)  

5
th

 prize – Mr J.Audoulos (#0092)  
 

Thank you to all that supported our raffle. 

 

 

 

 

 

25
th

 March 2014 – Greek National Day 
 

Our Sub-Branch members will begin Greek National Day by attending a Church service at the Greek Orthodox 

Church South Melbourne (9:30am start). There will be two wreath laying ceremonies, firstly 12:00noon at the 

Australian Hellenic Memorial (Birdwood Avenue near the Melbourne Shrine of Remembrance). At 1.00pm, wreaths 

will be laid by dignitaries within the Shrine of Remembrance. We conclude with a light complimentary lunch back 

at our club rooms. All members and friends are welcome. 
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The 1st Greek Brigade in World War II 

Following the 1941 surrender of the Hellenic Army to the German Army, several thousand Greek soldiers served in 

Egypt, having accompanied Allied units that evacuated from the mainland and from Crete. Others from the Evros 

Brigade crossed into Turkey and were given a choice of being sent home or to serve in British-ruled Palestine. 

Several thousand chose Palestine. Finally, a "Dodecanese Phalanx" of 600 exiles from the Italian-ruled islands of the 

eastern Aegean Sea had been forming under British sponsorship in Egypt. Together, these men became the "Royal 

Hellenic Army in the Middle East." The 1st Greek Brigade was formed with three infantry battalions, an artillery 

battalion and engineer and machine gun companies. After a brief deployment to Syria under the command of 

Colonel Pafsanios Katsotas, the brigade transferred to Egypt in August 1942. A 2
nd

 Brigade was also formed in late 

July.  

The 1st Brigade moved into the Alamein line on the 9
th

 September 1942, coming under command of the British 50th 

Division, which had lost its 150
th

 Brigade during the Battle of Gazala in June. 

The 1st Greek Brigade - Continued on page 5 
 

 

RSL Hellenic Sub-Branch Committee 

The following members were voted into the 

committee at the 2015 AGM:-  

 

Steve Kyritsis (President)  

Terry Kanellos (Secretary) 

Dennis Patisteas (Treasurer) 

Emanuel Karvelas (Snr Vice President) 

George Kaltzidis (Vice President)  

Michael Alexis (Affiliated Vice President) 

Athanasios Masouras  

Thomas Zandes 

Bill Koutras  

Peter Stathopoulos  

Dino Efthymiadis  

Kyriakos Papadopoulos  

Themis Sitzoukis  

Con Katsambanis  

Peter Stratigis   

 

 

 

 

 

 

10 Rosemary Court Mulgrave (03) 9561 5922 

 

 

 

 

Steve Kyritsis Awarded the Order of Australia Medal 
 

The RSL Sub-Branch committee is proud to announce that Steve Kyritsis was one of eight Greek-Australians 

honoured in the Australia Day Honours lists on 26
th

 January 2015. Steve received the Order of Australia Medal 

(OAM) for his many years of volunteer service to war veterans, their families and to the Melbourne Greek 

Community. Bravo Sou Steve. 
 

Final Reminder for the few people yet to pay:-  

2015 RSL Membership fee (Service or Affiliate) - $35  
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The 1st Greek Brigade in WWII - Continued from page 4 
 

 

 

The Greek War Memorial at El Alamein. 
 

 

During “Operation Lightfoot”, the British offensive that began 

on 23
rd

 October, the 50
th

 Division formed part of XIII Corps' 

feint attack on the southern end of the Allied line. The Greeks 

fought the Italian 185
th

 "Folgore" Parachute Division. During 

this battle, the Greek Brigade suffered 89 dead & 228 wounded.  

 

Within 48 hours, General Bernard Montgomery had ordered the 

southern attack abandoned to concentrate all efforts on the 

northern flank. The Greeks were returned to the Nile Delta the 

moment the Axis enemy was seen to be in full retreat and 

arrived on the 10
th

 November. In April 1944, the First Brigade 

was disbanded. 

 

 

Dimitrios Makris – Veteran of the Greek 1
st
 Brigade World War II  

 

On Saturday 17Jan2015, three Sub-Branch committee members visited long term Sub-Branch member Dimitrios 

(Jim) Makris, a veteran of the Greek 1
st
 Brigade which fought at the Battle of El Alamein. Despite him being 95 

years old, we were surprised at Dimitrios’ recollection of details and events during his time in the Greek Brigade.  
 

 

Apostratos - Mr Makris, when and where were you born, when did you enlist 

in the Greek Army? 

Dimitrios – I was born in 1919 in the village of Mytilinoi Samos Greece. In 

1941, I was called up and was enlisted in the 18
th

 Greek Infantry Regiment. 

At that time, the German Army had entered Greece and had just conquered 

Thessaloniki. After a few days, we were advised that Turkey allowed Greek 

soldiers to pass through its territory and onto the Middle East. For reasons I 

can’t remember, we removed our Greek Army uniforms, dressed as civilians 

and boarded large boats for Kusadasi Turkey. One day, I clearly remember a 

visit from the Greek Consul in Smyrna. He told us that 20-40 year olds would 

remain as soldiers, the rest could return to Greece. A few of my friends 

returned to Samos, the rest of us boarded a train for Afion-Karahisar. We 

stayed there for about a month, then moved onto Mersina sea port. We 

boarded a ship that took us to Haifa Palestine. (Editorôs note, at this time, 

Palestine and parts of the Middle East were under British Administration). 

From Haifa, we boarded another train that took us to a town near the Suez 

canal, I think it was called Kafriona. There, the British supplied us with 

Army uniforms. On our caps, we wore the badge of the Greek Royal Crown. 
 

 

 
 

 

Our unit was named The Royal Greek Brigade. On Easter 1942, the Greek King George visited our camp. We saw 

him again in 1943. 

 

Apostratos – What service of the Greek Army were your attached to? 

Dimitrios – I was a communications telephonist attached to an Artillery unit. My job was to communicate orders 

between Artillery batteries and the rest of the brigade. I completed my basic training at Geneifa and Kafriona. My 

Brigade Commanding Officer was Brigadier Katsotas. 

Veteran of  The 1
st
 Greek Brigade - Continued on page 8 
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Lieutenant Commander Andrea Argirides 
 

Lieutenant Commander Argirides joined the Navy in 2002 and has undertaken a wide range of postings over the 

past 12 years. One of her most memorable is being selected to represent the Royal Australian Navy as Aide-de-

Camp (ADC) to the then Governor General of Australia, Major General Michael Jeffrey AC AO (MIL) CVO MC 

(Retd). Lieutenant Commander Argirides has completed three tours of duty – Iraq (2008) where she was awarded 

the US Bronze Star Medal for her contribution to the US led operations; Afghanistan (2013) for which she was 

awarded the Australian Theatre Commanders Silver Commendation for her military operations work within 

Australian Headquarters and the Coalition; and the Middle East Region (MER) participating in Coalition led 

military planning and operations in the MER.  

On Thursday the 5
th

 of March 2015, Lieutenant Commander Andrea Argirides was the keynote speaker at the 

HACCI International Women’s Day event at Normanby House in Thornbury Melbourne. 
 

 
 

Pictured above are the Australian Minister for Foreign Affairs, The Honourable Julie Bishop, with Lieutenant 

Commander Argirides and her colleague whilst serving on Operation ACCORDION at Camp Baird in the Middle 

East Region. The photo was taken on the 26
th

 January 2015.  
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It is with deep regret we advise the passing of long term members Adamantios Kilias and Spiros Robotis. The 

President and Committee wish to pass on our condolences to the extended Kilias and Robotis families.   
 

 

 

 
 

 
Adamantios Kilias  

 

23/02/1938 – 21/11/2014 

Passed away aged 76 

 

Always helping out within the Sub-Branch, 

“Diamandis” was best known as the number 

one badge salesman on Anzac  

and Remembrance days.  
 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 
Spiros Robotis 

 

12
/
12/1928 - 25/12/2014, 

Passed away aged 86 

 

Spiro was born in Lefkada Greece. He 

provided exceptional Service to our Sub-

Branch including 14 years as Treasurer. 

 

 

 

 

2015 ANZAC Day Parade  

 

As with every year, all Hellenic Sub-Branch RSL veterans and members are invited to march in the ANZAC Day 

parade. All are to assemble 11:20am at the Princess Walk staging point for an expected 11:45am start. Princes Walk 

is beside Federation Square on Swanston St and opposite Flinders St train station. 

 

Parade cars have been arranged for our more senior members who find the march a little challenging. Again this year, 

a bus will be leaving from our South Melbourne Clubrooms to the march start point, at 10.50am sharp. At the 

conclusion of the march, the bus will pick up members at the corner St Kilda Rd and Park St. We conclude with a 

light complimentary lunch back at our club rooms. 
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Veteran of  The 1st Greek Brigade - Continued from page 5 

 

Apostratos – Where were you located when the German and Italian Armies approached Alexandria Egypt? 

Dimitrios – We were camouflaged in positions west of Alexandria. We were advancing towards El Alamein. I 

remember troops from many countries – English, French, Serbian, Polish and Greek. When we arrived at El 

Alamein, we dug our trenches and awaited further orders. 
 

  
 

Pictured left to right – Lt Col Athanasios Masouras, Dimitrios Makris, Con Katsambanis and Emanuel Karvelas. 

 

Apostratos – Do you remember the Battle of El Alamein? 

Dimitrios – How can I ever forget? When the battle started, I was communicating orders to the artillery gunners and 

range Officers. Orders were mainly firing data which included range, angle, wind speed, etc. When the enemy 

retreated, our units chased them. The dessert nights were freezing cold. One night, we lit fires to warm ourselves. 

An enemy plane flew over, spotted the fires, dropped an illuminous flare then bombed us. 35 men were killed from 

my battalion. After that episode, we continued to chase the enemy till we reached Benghazi (Libya), then returned to 

El Alamein for rest. After that, we were moved around a lot. In 1943, I don’t remember exactly when, we were 

moved to Syria, near the Ephrates river and onto the city of Allepo. We later returned to Egypt. 

 

Apostratos – Were you ever in any extreme danger? 

Dimitrios – Yes. I remember travelling in a truck with other soldiers during training exercises near Tripoli Libya. 

The inexperienced driver left the road and crashed. Fortunately no one was killed, though I remember scraping my 

face into the dirt. Another time before the battle of El Alamein, a Captain ordered me to ask another soldier to move 

an artillery gun. Just as I passed on the order 100mts away, a bomb fell from a plane and landed in my foxhole. It 

blew my gear to pieces, but lucky I was not there, otherwise it would have killed me. 

 

Apostratos – Did you ever see the enemy up close? 

Dimitrios – Yep, I saw a lot of prisoners after the Battle of El Alamein. 

 

Apostratos – Do you remember any of your Army buddies from that period? 

Dimitrios – Yes, two good fellow Samian friends. Dimitris Varvakis and Yiannis Limberis. 

  

Apostratos – When did you return to Greece? 

Dimitrios – It was some time in 1945. We travelled by ship from Alexandria Egypt to Samos Greece. 
 

At that point, Apostratos concluded the interview. After the war, Dimitrios went on to have a busy and very happy 

life. In January 1946 he married Georgia Karvelas. They emigrated to Melbourne in 1955. They had one daughter 

(Kaliopi), two grandchildren and seven great grand children. Dimitrios worked at Dunlop, Chrysler and Vic Rail.  
 

Next Edition Returned Soldier “Apostratos” – Due out June 2015 
 


